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MEMORIES OF ENGLAND

Everybody in the family knows that you were born in
England. Why don't you tell us what you can remember
about England and the family there and family life.

I think, being only 6 years old when we left for
America, my memories aren't as vivid as perhaps some of
the older brothers and sisters were. I recall Father
having a beautiful vegetable garden for one thing and I
also remember watching him butcher the pigs in the
backyard. I used to be able to see out of the kitchen
window when he did this. I remember Christmases were
nothing like the Christmases we have today. We used to
find some of Mother's homemade brown sugar candy in the
toe of our stocking and maybe we'd have one little gift
under a tiny tree in the living room.

We lived in a brick duplex house that I remember had a
brick wall all acros~ the frririt,near the sidewalk. We
used to sit on this and from it we would play games and
especially I remember we used to think of Humpty Dumpty
falling off the wall because we were sitting on this
brick wall. I also remember that Father always had
beautiful flowers in his garden in front of the house.
Mother was so neat and clean anq was considered the
model Mother of Kennington because her children always
looked so clean and neat. She used to scrub her front
steps and keep her home immaculate considering the
number of children she had--nine in the family. I also
remember that we slept three in the bed and that we
didn't have the twin beds like the young people have
today.

I remember walking with Father across the fields to go
to Stalisfield, the place where he worked, and we used
to have to go over what we called stiles, which are
steps going up each side of the fence and walk through
the woods and go over and walk around the grounds of
Stalisfield where Dad really enjoyed working so much.
I also remember walking to Grandmother and Grandfather
Shorter's home where we always looked for some of
Grandma's cookies. I recall taking baths in front of
the kitchen stove before we could go to church in
Ashford. These are the most of the things I remember.
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Oh, I do recall beginning school there and how strict
the teachers were. I do remember going to pick hops in
the hop garden and "Mabel" was always one who had great
plans that she was going to pick more than anybody
else. But she never did, she usually ran off to play.
But Mother would pack a big picnic lunch and the whole
family would go in a wagon to the hop garden and we
would spend the day there picking hops. Those are the
main things I remember of England.

Do you have any kinds of memories of grandparents in
England.

Other than going down to Grandma Shorter's home and
they had quite a nice brick house there in the town of
Kensington. He was a carpenter and my brother Alfred
learned his trade from him. My sister Gladys, I think
she learned quite a bit about sewing and she was a maid
in the home there. Of course that's what most of the
girls did then. Went into service as they called it.

S. Someone that Cliff knows, a fellow from England, was
looking at the Shorter family picture and he said that
it looked like the family had a little bit of money,
the way they were dressed for the turn of the century.

M. I don't know, I've never heard Mother say. I think
that you'd find that people were very particular in
their dress in those years and even my mother and
father could look like this because they would have one
outfit that was Sunday best. They didn't put
everything on their back every day. And we children
were brought up this way. Like Saturday night all the
shoes were shined for Sunday and everything was ready
for Sunday. And we'd have a nice dress that we could
wear on Sunday, and Mother and Father's children could
look so nice you might think they had money, where they
didn't. And when I went to high school, I had maybe
two outfits to wear to high school, but there was
always a dress that was kept for best.

MOVE TO AMERICA

There came a point when Father and Mother were asked if
they would bring their family and come to America.
This was a tremendous big decision for Dad to make, his
finances weren't great, and he had a large family to
consider, and also the leaving of loved ones in
England. They finally decided to do this, after much
thought, and it was the best thing my father ever did
to bring his family to America. It was more difficult
for the teen-age ones to leave their friends. But I
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feel that in the long run this was a wise thing that
Father did.

So we came to America in January [19l3]--this was just
before I was seven years of age--and Mother had a baby
in her arms and everyone of them were seasick coming
over except Father and the baby. We came by Canada and
Montreal and took the train to Montreal down to South
Royalton, Vermont, where we were met by Brother Brown,
who was at that time in charge of the Joseph Smith
birthplace. We rode up, as many as could get in the
car that they had, which was an old Cadillac with no
doors. That type of car was built at that time. Those
who couldn't get in the car walked up the hill. I know
my sister-in-law [Gladys, who later became Alfred
Clifford's wife], the one who was to become my sister-
in-law later, she remembered seeing us walk or go by in
the car with all those curly heads of the children
sticking out.

One thing I was wondering you talked about the trip
from England to Montreal on the ship and then taking
the train down. Do you have any memories of that trip
on the boatrother than the fact that only your father
and one of your brothers didn't get seasick.

Not particularly. I remember they lost us once. We
got down in the steerage where a lot of the immigrants
were and we children. You know it was a big boat.

What kind of a·boat was it? Was it a big liner?

Yes, it was a big liner. Oh, I remember that we almost
grazed an iceberg. They had to stop all the engines
and put them in reverse or they would have hit this
iceberg. Because the water was just filled with them
up there and they jut out much larger under the water
then they do above and we came near it in the fog.
That was towards Canada--Newfoundland in the Banks.
That's the way we came in up through there and then
carne down the St. Lawrence to Montreal.

You weren't in steerage then. You said you got lost in
steerage?

No I don't recall, but I remember we slept on the floor
of the station in Montreal before we took the train
down to South Royalton. I can't imagine anyone with
nine children making that trip then.
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LIVING AT THE JOSEPH SMITH BIRTHPLACE

This was a very difficult place for Mother because when
she came up the hill at the time to where the farm was
located--she thought, "Oh how rough the countryside
was." England was so beautifully landscaped everywhere
with hedges and flower gardens. And going up into the
hills of Vermont was quite some change for all the
family. As children we loved it. We had many many
wonderful experiences--wonderful places to play, but
for Father and Mother it was more difficult. Father
had been a landscape gardener and to come to work on a
farm milking cows, something he had never done before;
he had really hoped that he could take care of the
grounds at the birthplace. He felt disappointed in
some ways because he couldn't spend more time there.
The grounds were so beautiful and needed much care that
he couldn't give them and at the same time work on the
farm.

It was difficult for Mother because she did help when
they had the 24th of July celebrations at the cottage,
which was a big event, and many of the missionaries
came to our home to eat their noon meal especially.
With Mother's big family and feeding all of these
missionaries it was really quite a task for her. We
children were relegated to the attic to sleep while we
had this big celebration so that the Saints who came
from different areas in the state could have our beds
to sleep in. Many of the missionaries slept in the
barn and rolled up in a quilt in the hay mow. At the
cottage I remember the big tent that they would set up
for the Elders to sleep in. They had many cot beds set
up for them and the lady missionaries would sleep in
what was called the bunk house. They would have a chef
come to help feed the missionaries. At the end of the
celebration they had a huge bonfire and roast corn and
have watermelon and have a really marvelous time. This
was something that we children looked forward to as a
big event in our lives. Wonderful meetings were held
there. I recall many conferences that were held and we
heard leaders of the church during our stay there. I
think I heard Heber J. Grant speak, Joseph F. Smith, no
it was George Albert Smith, and at that time of my life
I think that we are deeply impressed by words that are
spoken.

4

S. You talked about hearing Heber J. Grant and George
Albert Smith and I was interested in things they may
have said and some of the spiritual experiences you
might have had at the Joseph Smith farm. This would be



~ ..~--------------------------------------------------
the first time that you were there, and I don't
remember how old you were when you left.

M. I was eleven when we left and I really think that the
more vivid experiences came when we returned to the
farm when I was older, but at the same time I do
remember being baptized [August 5, 1914] in the lily
pond there and my brother Albert was baptized at the
same time. He was older and I've never known why they
waited for him to be baptized at that time.

I remember having the meetings out on the lawn with my
mother bearing her testimony there. Another experience
I remember is when at these conferences that were held
many of the missionaries and the people would climb to
the top of what was called Old Baldy or Patriarch, and
they would climb early in the morning and have a
service held right at the top. They raised the flag
and this was quite something. We children would climb
up there with them. I remember the cow pasture and how
my brother and I would hike up the mountain and get the
cows in the evening for Father. We'd take our collie
dog with us. One night it was getting late and we
couldn't find all of the cows and we didn't want to
walk way around up through the woods at this hour and
so I remember Frank and I kneeling down by a rock and
saying a prayer that the cows would soon come out of
the woods so that we wouldn't have to go up there and
get them. I always remember getting up and seeing our
dog running up by there and the cattle coming down
around the outside edge of the woods so that we didn't
have to. This always impressed me. It seemed like so
quickly that our prayer was answered.

Another great thing in our life was having so many
missionaries come to our home. That was a wonderful
experience. Many of the children living up there in
the country didn't have the wonderful experiences we
did of meeting so many lovely people from the different
parts of the world and many leaders of the church. It
was a rich experience for us. I know that this was
when Brother Brown and later Brother Heber C. Smith had
charge of the farm when we returned later. As I say
many of the experiences at that age when I returned and
when I was in the eighth grade--those experiences are
much more vivid.

S. You were baptized in the lily pond, but I was wondering
do you recall in thinking back. Did your Dad or your
Mother prepare you in any special way for your baptism?
Do you remember talks or any special things.
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~. No, no I don't. We went to so many meetings and I
think I always knew that the gospel was true. I just
can't remember a time in my life when I didn't know it
was right and true. There were so many little things
that contributed to making me know this. By the lives
my parents lived and their everyday life. Of course I
always recall Mother talking to Dad about his tithing.
This was one of the things that was difficult for my
father which it could be when he had such a big family
and such a small income. And as you know in his
history he's given you his testimony of tithing and I
know Mother used to say well Ted "I'm not going to say
anymore about it, you know."

I remember sugaring season, I speak of the Spring now,
when Father used to tap the Maple trees and gather the
sap-and bring it into the sugar house and make it into
syrup and maple sugar. We children would go out into
the woods to help him and this was a very special time,
especially in the spring of the year when there was so
much frost coming out of the ground making so much mud
in the roads there. We children would love to carry
Dad's dinner in the big pail up to the sugarhouse and
wallow through the mud in the process. Sugaring off
was one of the things that we looked forward to. When
we called the neighbors would come in and Father would
cook the syrup to a certain stage where it could be
poured on pans of snow and then we'd take a fork and
wind it around the end of the fork and eat this sugar
and also have raised donuts and pickles with it.

S. How does the sugaring, getting the sap out of the tree
actually work?

M. Well you tap the Maple tree, you bore a hole into the
tree and put a little metal tap, pound it into the
tree, and then on that tap is a hook and a pail is hung
on that and it just drips, drips, drips into that
bucket. Also there would be a cover on the bucket
because things would fall into the sap. And then
Father would take and drive the horses up on a big low
wooden runnered sled and with a big tank on it and pour
that into the tank and then it would be hauled from
there to the sugarhouse and run through a pipe from
that tank into the upper part of the sugarhouse and
then that drained down into the big evaporaters over
the big wood fire.

These were especially built evaporators that would
bring the syrup to a certain temperature and long
before they could drain it off and strain it through
big felt bags into cans from each side of the
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evaporater. Then when they made the sugar cakes this
syrup was taken onto a smaller stove and onto a smaller
pan and boiled for a long time and then when that
reached a special stage it was taken from there and it
had to be beaten to make the sugar cakes. Also some
would be put into bulk into cans. It took a lot of
wood--big long pieces of wood to keep this evaporator
going, and sometimes Father couldn't sugar off as they
call it until late at night because it was at a certain
point that it had to be done. This was quite an
experience for us all. Of course Father had never
known anything about this when we lived in England. He
had to learn about it.

MOVE TO MASSACHUSETTS
1917

As we left the farm to go to Littleton, Massachusetts,
I know this was another difficult decision for Father
to make. He felt that if he didn't get away from the
farm that he never could earn enough money to pay
Brother Brown back the money that he had borrowed to
bring his family to this country. His pay was so small
when he was there that he just had to get away where he
could earn more. So in reading the magazine the New
England Homestead he found an ad for someone to work on
a farm in Littleton, Massachusetts, and it was called
Dell Dale Farm. We moved down there and lived in a
house that belonged to the owner of the farm. It was
close to the edge of Lake Nagog and this was something
wonderful for we children to be so close to this little
lake. I know that my brother [Albert] had a little row
boat and he put a sail on it and we used to go out
riding on the lake and rowing. Down at one end there
were wonderful Lily pads and we picked the Lilies and
brought them horne. But I do remember the night that we
arrived at the house and I said, "Oh this isn't half as
good as the farmhouse that we carne from." I remember
that and it was really a much nicer horne than we had up
there, but it wasn't horne to me.

We used to have to ride to school in a little old black
van that was used as a hearse. It was tiny and just a
few children could sit in it on a bench on each side.
There were no windows other than in the rearf with
little oval windows that we could look out. From there
we rode into the town of Littleton to go to school.
The winter that we were there was a very difficult one
for Father and Mother. This was the time of World War
I and my brother Charles would have had to go into the
service but he fell on the ice and cracked the socke~
in his hip. So he was laid up in his bed in our dining
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room for some weeks.
They had a flat iron
they would pull that
socket would heal.

And he had to have traction.
hanging on the end of his foot and
out so that the crack in his

At the same time my mother became ill with rheumatic
fever and she was very, very ill. I felt so sorry for
my poor mother because she suffered so. She would slip
down in the bed and we would have to go put our arms
around her under her arms and pull her arm and she'd
hold onto a scarf that was tied to the foot of the bed
to hold her up. We would do this for her. Then my
father had an accident at the same time where a cow
slipped in the trench when he was milking it and fell
on his leg that was under the cow, and bent his knee
back to the floor. So he was laid up and we had three
of them. The doctor used to call it his hospital when
he came there. Also my brother Charles and his wife
Mae, with their sons Earle and Percy, came to live with
us and this was not easy for Mother nor for them. I
remember this was the time when I used to suffer a lot
from earaches. I'd be home from school with those.

Then from Dell Dale Farm we moved into the town of
Littleton where Father went to work for Mr. Hartwell.
As there was no branch of the church there Father used
to have us go up to the Unitarian Church and we'd go to
Sunday School and what they called their Worship
Service. But at the same time we were blessed that
Father was very particular about having our family
prayer and we used to sing the hymns together on Sunday
evenings. This was a time too when there were many
soldiers at Camp Devon's near us in Ayre,
Massassachusetts. My brother Alfred went into the
service, but he didn't have to go overseas because he
became ill when they had the epidemic of the flu and he
was very ill at the same time my sister Edith had the
flu.

RETURN TO THE JOSEPH SMITH BIRTHPLACE
1919

While we were there in Littleton, Brother Heber C.
Smith came down from the Joseph Smith birthplace to
talk to my father about going back up there to live.
Of course this was exciting to we children as we were
all anxious to go because it was still home to us
there. But Father and Mother had a lot to consider.
This was difficult for them because the work was very
hard and it was a very difficult place, especially for
my mother, who was not too rugged. But they finally
decided to go and what an exciting thing this was to
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think that we were going back to see our friends and
neighbors there.

I looked back now and remember the fact that we had no
electricity and one of my tasks was to clean the lamps
and lanterns every Saturday and fill them with the
kerosene. Also we had no inside plumbing and we used
to walk through the sheds to what was called the
outhouse. It was way through the woodshed and the
tool shed out near the horse barn where we had to go and
in the winter it was pretty cold. You didn't linger
long! I think too I remember Mmother having to bend
over a wash tub in a little room off the kitchen and do
all that laundry and how the wash was hung ~n the porch
in the winter months and was stiff as a board. I think
that the doing of the laundry and Mother's feeling of
hanging the washing on the lines stayed with me all of
my life, because I've always taken a great pride in
seeing a beautiful white wash blowing on the line. And
this is the way Mother was.

Father's great pride and joy was his vegetable garden.
We children realized if we really wanted something and
we were hesitant about asking him for it the best time
to go was when Dad Mas working in the evening in his
vegetable garden. He would be in real good humor and
if we really wanted 10 cents, which was difficult for
him to get for us, why we'd go down and ask Dad when he
was working in the garden.

While we were there at Thanksgiving time one year, my
brother, Frank, became ill and not knowing what the
illness was we didn't think anything about it. My
brother Alfred and his wife had been invited to
Thanksgiving dinner and so they came and then
afterwards we discovered that Frank was ill with the
very serious disease of diptheria. My sister-in-law
Gladys contracted the disease and was very, very ill,
and my sister Olive then got it and I and brother Jack,
the youngest who was six at the time. We were all very
ill and I remember that Dr. Monson came up to check the
family and took a throat culture and then went back.
Of course he had to drive a horse and sleigh, and on
the way the culture was broken and he never returned to
the home to take another one. Another doctor was
called in, an old Dr. Fish, and he came up and was
very, very upset to find that we had diptheria and I
remember him calling the Board of Health to report the
four cases of diptheria. I had it the lightest of any.

Jack got up from the disease and seemed to be gaining
nicely, then within a couple of days was back with a
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relapse. This settled in his kidneys and he was very,
very ill. I always remember Mother walking around
doing her housework with tears in her eyes, she was so
worried about Jack. The doctor came and checked him
and gave him some special medication. Mother and
Father packed his whole body with hot water bottles and
jars of hot water to sweat this out of him. And that
night we all knelt in family prayer and each one of us
offered a separate prayer for our brother Jack and that
night [tears] Jack vomited all that medicine up and
began to get better. And you know I look back and I've
always felt so bad when Jack got up from his sick bed
before the relapse that day that I was cross with him
about something and teased him or picked on him and it
bothered me terribly that I had done this. And I
remember Christmas right after this that Mother and
Father bought Jack a new wagon and how we were so happy
we could pull him around in the wagon because he had to
learn to walk allover again he was so weak.

I think that one of the things I remember at home
especially were the way the chairs were always turned
around at breakfast and dinner time for our family
prayers. And we each would take our turn as Father
asked us. In the winter months the Heber C. Smith's
would leave the Joseph Smith birthplace to go to live
in Dorchester or Boston for the winter because it was
too cold for them to stay at the cottage. Father and
Mother would close the cottage up draining the water
and so forth and open it in the spring for them before
they came. We used to look forward to Br. Smith coming
from Dorchester or Boston to visit us for a weekend.
He would bring movie magazines for me that Alice, his
daughter, would have sent me or a big bundle of funny
papers for we children.

On Sunday's during the winter months Father and Mother
would hold Sunday School and we would have the
Sacrament and the neighbor boys, one or two of them,
would come in and we'd have a Sunday School class in
our home. During the summer months when the Smith's
were back of course the meetings were held every Sunday
in the big living room at the cottage, and Sacrament
was passed to all of us. We didn't have individual
cups as we do now, but drank from one silver cup with a
handle on both sides and each one would take a sip of
the water from this as it was passed around.

I was privileged to be the organist and also would
teach one of the Sunday School classes. The fact that
my father was able to have me take piano lessons from a
Miss Hubbard down in the village was really a wonderful
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thing for me. I look back and think how terribly I
must have played those hymns but no one else could play
at the time so I did it. And during the winter months
when the Smith's would leave the cottage I'll never
forget the first time that they brought the piano down
to our house and I could have that piano to practice on
all winter. Sunday evenings we would all have a hymn
book and pick our favorite hymns and we'd spend the
evening singing those hymns. I used to have to walk to
the cottage to do my practicing or walk down to my
brother Alfred's place, which was a mile from the house
to practice on their piano. It certainly was not the
same as practicing in your own home because you would
get the feeling that, oh people were hearing me play
these scales over and over and these exercises.
Perhaps I wouldn't practice as well.

I remember one summer there was a lady, I don't recall
her name, who came to visit the Smith's and she was a
beautiful pianist and had studied many years. She sat
down with me one day and helped me and we played duets
together and I think that was one of the best days that
I ever spent. I have always loved music. With the
Smith's being there they had many, many friends come to
stay for the summer and many talented people that we
were privileged to hear play that piano or sing. I
recall many of the meetings that were held when we
would sit on the porch and Heber J. Grant would speak
to us from the lawn area~ And then we would have this
meeting out on the lawn just beyond the monument many
of the members were privileged to bear their
testimonies. And my mother would bear the sweetest
testimony and stand holding onto the chair in front of
her and it was very, very difficult for her. But she
was determined to bear her testimony. And I recall
Brother B. H. Roberts being there. When Mother sat
down, and in a very loud voice, he said "S0 be it."
That certainly impressed me.

There were many, many things that happened in my life
there that made me the person that I am today. Many
little things that happened. And I wish I could recall
all of them at this time for you, but I think the love
that my father and mother had for their children, their
big family~ for the many problems that must have
confronted them with the rearing of these children was
one of the things that impressed me. The many
testimonies that I heard born at the cottage, Brother
Heber C. Smith's testimony, Brother Andrew, that came
to live with them, bore a very special testimony that
as a teenager impressed me so. And when we went to
leave the farm I remember crying so much because they
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sang "Sing We Now at Parting" for that final hymn that
day. And I never fail to think of this when we sing
this hymn in church now.

S. One thing you haven't talked much about was schooling
and education and these kinds of things.

M. Well of course we came from England to a little one
room school house up there. I started the first grade
there and probably all of the grades were in that one
room and it was heated by one little stove. The water
we drank was brought from our house in a big pail and
we had a dipper and we all drank from that one dipper.
And I don't remember so much about those first few
years of schooling, but after returning to the farm I
was in the eighth grade and our teacher by the name of
Hester Button lived with us, in fact I shared my
bedroom with her, and so I suppose that it would be
difficult for her to give me anything but an "A" in
school--having me as a friend. But I used to say that
I was at the head of and the foot of my class because I
was the only one in the eighth grade. I recall we had
a spelling bee and I won the spelling bee and went down
to the village school to compete and I don't know how
far I went in that spelling bee in the village.

Another thing that I loved, and you children know today
that I do, is my handwork. This I learned to do when I
was a little girl. I taught myself to crochet and
knit. I remember the first piece of embroidery I did.
I think I've still got the doilies up in the cedar
chest. I embroidered two white doilies and crocheted
the edge on them and that was one of the first things I
did. I remember this Hester Button, the school
teacher, loved to crochet so she and I would make yokes
for our slips and wide lace to go on the bottom of them
and made nightgown yokes and ran ribbons through them.
Then the women used to wear these little hats or
bonnets for their hair at night. They would put them
on their heads over their curlers and they'd crochet
them and make them with satin ribbon. Mother
subscribed to a needle work magazine and I couldn't
wait for that to come. My great joy was just to take
my knitting or crocheting and go sit by the brook when
I was just a young girl and do that. So you can see
how over the years I've grown to really love my
handwork.

Then it came time for us to go to high school and I
drove the horse and buggy down to the village each day
and would stable the horse in a barn across from the
high school and for a few cents a week I was privileged
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to do this. It was during my first year in high school
at South Royalton that I met Robert Fales, who was to
become my husband. He lived right next door to the
school and like all kids who lived near the school he
was the last one to come in because he lived the
closest [laughter]. Sometimes he would ride home from
school with me and walk all the way back, which is
about 2 1/2 miles up in the hills.

Education then I suppose was different from what it is
today. We had some quite good teachers and I took the
business course in school there and learned to type. I
do remember one winter I spent with my sister, Gladys,
instead of driving because of the weather being so bad
and so cold that one winter. I lived up in an attic
room with my sister, Gladys, and I used to come back
weekends and bring eggs and things from the farm to
help with our food for the winter. This was lots of
fun especially one night when the bed collapsed. The
head of our bed dropped to the floor and Ray Whitcomb,
who lived on the down floor with his mother, rushed to
the door to see what had happened to us [laughter].
Ray Whitcomb eventually became my brother-in-law and
married my sister Gladys.

Oh another thing that was great fun when we lived on
the farm was that they had a community organization
where different farm people joined together and planned
socials in the homes. Oh what fun we had. They'd corne
down to our horne and we'd play games and have all kinds
of refreshments. I remember once they carne on my
mother and father's wedding anniversary and they
presented them with a high backed rocking chair like
President Kennedy had. It was out on the porch and
that was given to them as a gift. And then the winters
there were wonderful for we children because of the
sliding. We used to go up to the Frost home which was
about three farms above us on the hill and pull our
sleds up there and we could practically slide all the
way back because it was hilly with just a push or two
in between. At the Frost home we would have something
hot to drink maybe make popcorn or have a taffy pull.
So you see in the country we had a lot of fun. Quite
different from the fun that young people have today.
But we made our own fun and this was a rich experience
I think.

S. You carne back to the farm, but you hadn't really been
gone very long only a couple of years at the most?

M. Two to two and one-half years in between when we came
back up there. Alice Smith, who later married a son of
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President McKay, was a very dear friend. We had
wonderful times together. I used to go up to the
cottage to sleep up there with her. The line of Sharon
and South Royalton ran right through the center of the
cottage there so that you could say you slept in Sharon
one night and another night you'd sleep in South
Royalton [laughter]. And of course the thing that I
loved to go up there for was because they had an inside
bathroom and I could have a bath with running hot
water. Our baths were taken in front of the kitchen
stove in a big galvanized tub. Father would corne out
and add hot water to that in between the baths--a
bucket of hot water would be added. The first one had
the fresh water.

But this was really lots of fun living there at the
farm especially for we children. Also another thing
that I used to have to do sometimes was go down to the
neighbors and wash dishes. They would telephone up and
say "Could Mabel corne down and work for us this
morning?" I'm telling you I used to cry sometimes
because it was such hard work. And I got very little
pay, in fact, I remember the MacIntoshes promising they
would take me to the movies which was a wonderful thing
if I could get down to the village for a movie. But
they didn't corne through with their promise so I really
didn't get paid. There were so many dishes to wash
because they had a big family with a son and his wife
and children and a hired man living with them. I used
to have to wash all of those dishes and the big
separator and the milk pails and go up in over the
jelly shed and take care of cleaning the hired man's
room, which was no fun at all for a young girl.

S. How old were you then?

M. I probably was thirteen or fourteen. I remember one
day going down to the Haynes farm. They called to see
if I'd like to work down there. I went down and spent
the whole day scrubbing paint and working and I had my
dinner with them. And they gave me a one dollar bill.
I thought I was rich .. I had a dollar bill. I know
father paid 50 cents for my piano lessons and I'm sure
it was difficult for him to get the fifty cents
sometimes for that. I know I used to want so much to
be able to go in and buy an ice cream cone and treat a
friend but I never could do it because I didn't have
that kind of money. Father just didn't have it.

S. You talked about taking the horse and buggy down to the
school. Did you ever get a car or didn't you when you
were on the farm?
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M. No, we never had a car. But the people at the cottage
did and of course one of the big things was all of us
getting on the hay wagon in the fall and going up to
the Worlds Fair in Tunbridge.

S. They had a Worlds Fair in Tunbridge?

M. They still have the Worlds Fair in Tunbridge. It's all
written up in the newspaper. And its like an old home
day all the people in the neighborhood come and meet
and have a wonderful day together bringing their
picnics.

S. It's more like the County Fair?

M. Yes, yes. So that was the big thing. We could go up
there to the Tunbridge Fair. And Brother Smith also
used to enjoy going with us and taking us down to the
village because the Nellie Gill Players would come and
they'd have a live show in what was called the Opera
House in South Royalton. It was nothing more than a
little block house made with cinder blocks and we would
go down there and Brother Smith would laugh because the
scenery would shake. I saw Little Lord Fauntleroy
there. And then the other big thing in the town was
the Chautauqua that they used to have years ago. And
they had some pretty good things there for people to
see.

S. What exactly is the Chautauqua? I've heard a lot about
it.

M. It was a traveling thing. They would set up a big tent
on the common in the town and there were lectures at
one time and musical things that they'd put on for the
people. Because there wasn't too much in a cultural
way there in these little villages and this is what
brought some of the outside culture into a small town.

S. Wasn't it religiously oriented somehow?

M. I don't recall that. Oh I do recall the towns people
who were antagonistic to the Mormons at that time
paying a woman, Lulu Loveland Shepard, who was an anti-
Mormon person and they had her come to the
Congregational Church in the village there and speak to
the people. I went. Children under a certain age,
sixteen or something, supposedly weren't supposed to go
it was to be so terrible. But I went and I remember
this did us more good in the village than anything they
could have done. The neighbors on the hill who came
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down to hear it came out and rallied around the Mormons
and said "We stand by you." [laughter] I remember
thinking well what are they going to say that was going
to be so terrible. And it was nothing.

S. What did they say?

M. Well they talked about the temple and that people wore
certain garments and that when they took their baths
they weren't even parted from the garment in that they
tied it to their wrist. They spoke about the holdings
of the Church and how wealthy they were. This type of
thing and how they controlled the sugar beet industry
and certain things in Utah. As if this was really a
bad thing.

S. When was this about what time?

M. Oh well I must have been about fourteen or fifteen
years of age when they were up there. Because I was
probably a freshman or sophomore in high school.
Because it was the second time we were there. It
didn't do us any harm anyway.

. .

S. You talked about doing some different kinds of chores--
washing and that kind of thing. I was just curious--
this might make you seem a lot older than you really
are--but in ironing did you use the regular iron? What
kind of iron did you use?

M. Oh that was my job when I'd get home from school Mother
would have the ironing ready for me. And she'd have a
lot of irons on top of her kitchen stove and we had one
handle that would clamp onto this iron and it certainly
wasn't like ironing with the electric iron today,
especially the steam iron, because you had to keep
changing the iron.

S. What would you do heat them and then you'd go down the
row and pick the iron?

M. Yes you'd just put your iron back on and take another
hot one, see clamping this handle on. It was a sorry
thing if you didn't get that clamped on right--drop it
on your toe. But Mother used to polish that kitchen
stove, and the chrome and I've seen her take a brush
and put her polish on it and shine that stove. And the
water we heated--we didn't have like a big hot water
tank. It was a tank that was built right onto the
stove and we could dip water out of that. And our
water that we drank came into a big tank right by our
kitchen sink, just a little lead pipe with a tiny
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faucet where it continually ran. And from that it
would run into the sink--it would run in and out sort
of. I've seen Mother do the dishes in the winter by
that, where ice would have formed and she'd have to put
a bran sack on the floor and stand on that while she
was doing the dishes. That's how cold it got in our
kitchen. And we had no heat in our bedrooms other than
the registers in the floor that might be over the
kitchen stove or over the living room stove and heat
would come up through and take the chill off the
bedrooms.

S. Did you have to put something in the bed to warm you
up?

M. No we didn't, but Father used to put a soap stone on my
lap or under my feet in the sled when I would drive to
school and I recall him meeting me more than once when
there had been a big snow storm and he would meet me
with a shovel because of the drifts and the fact that I
might get stuck coming home.

S. You must have had some pretty big snow storms up there
in Vermont?

M. There were places where the wind would blow it and it
would be several feet deep. If there was a bad storm
this was terrible. The plows would have to come up
through and sometimes we were snowbound.

S. How long was it from the school to the farm?

M. To the high school it was two and one/half miles, and
the river road when we came down off the hill road and
turned to the right to go along by the river, that was
rolled. They had big snow rollers, wooden ones. You
see they didn't plow it like they do now for the
automobiles to go on it because it was all sleighs and
they'd roll the snow down and then you could go right
on the top of it. They have one of those big snow
rollers in the museum in Shelburne.

S. You talked just a little bit about education, but you
didn't mention things that you were active in or things
that you did special in school or friends that you had.

M. We didn't have too much of the activities like you do
in the schools today. We used to have our socials at
the schoolhouse--at the one room schoolhouse. This was
the gathering place on Labor Day, Fourth of July and
all these things we would meet at the school and have
things. We used to have programs at Christmas time and
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I used to love anything where I could act or sing and
so I used to be one who would give readings and it was
something I really enjoyed and I remember down at the
high school having to sing at different programs. But
we didn't have a Glee Club or anything.

One winter I spent in Lisbon, N.H., with a Brother and
Sister Sawyer. Brother and Sister Sawyer carne to our
horne during one of these Twenty-fourth of July
celebrations and stayed there. And they thought it
would be nice if I could corne and spend the winter with
them, and help her in the house. It might be a help to
Dad and Mother if one of the children could be taken
care of that way. Well I thought this would be a
wonderful thing to go with Brother and Sister Sawyer's
so I took the train. They put me on the train and this
was a very new experience for me and I was quite
nervous and Brother and Sister Sawyer met me. Lisbon,
N.H. is right close to the foot of the White Mountains
and very cold there in the winter. They had a very
nice horne. It sat up on a rise of land with many, many
wooden steps to it. And I learned that this was a fine
couple and that this was a horne where I learned to bear
my testimony because every Sunday morning they would
have a little meeting in their horne and many times two
missionaries would corne and we'd have a meeting. And
each one of us would take a subject and talk on it.

Their life was so regimented and so different from my
horne life with many brothers and sisters that I was so
dreadfully homesick. Sister Sawyer .was a very rigid
person and rather peculiar. A good woman, but she had
some very eccentric ways. One, she was a suspicious
woman and was especially suspicious of her husband.
She had some opera glasses and she could look out her
front bedroom window down to where he worked in a
factory across the river and she could see him when he
carne out at noontime and she was suspicious that he did
things that she didn't think he should be doing or
something. I also learned quite a bit about
compassionate service from her. She was very kind and
she and I would walk to homes of the saints, where one
woman was bed ridden. We used to go over and we'd sing
a hymn to her and really this was quite an experience
for me.

The high school there was a bit larger then the one I'd
been to in South Royalton and we used to walk to it. I
know one morning it was 38 below zero and I walked with
a scarf way up over my face to school. And there I was
privileged to sing with a Glee Club and we had
different functions and I sang solos. And this was
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quite an experience to have that privilege of doing
that because I really loved music and always have.

I got so terribly homesick because my life was so
regimented. We went to bed at 9 o'clock every night
and Sunday was such a boring day even though we had our
meeting. Those two would sit in a certain chair in the
living room and I had my chair over in the corner.
They'd have the Sunday paper and I'd look at that and
life was so different from that at home and I was so
lonesome for my brothers and sisters. Sister Sawyer
wasn't one who encouraged me to have any friends at all
there. In fact she'd send me to my bedroom when the
grocery boy would deliver the groceries because she
didn't want me to get acquainted with any boys. She
was very suspicious about everyone.

So I used to write my letters to Mother and Father and
she would read them. I didn't know how I could get the
message to them that I wanted to come home so bad. I
did go home for Christmas that year, but at that time I
still knew that I had to go back to finish my year
there and I didn't say anything to Mother and Father
about this. But then I wrote a letter when it got
along towards March and I wrote a letter to Mother and
I let Sister Sawyer read the letter, but I didn't seal
it. When I got to school I put a postscript on it and
said "Please Mother don't pay any attention to what
I've written in the body of the letter, but I want to
come home." So they wrote a letter and said that they
would like me to come home. Oh I was so happy.

S. You didn't finish that school year then?

M. No, I finished it in South Royalton. It did really
mess up my year of schooling, because the two schools
were quite different. One was ahead in some areas and
behind in another area. So I really should have been a
junior then, but I wasn't. I really completed two
years until we moved down to Farmington, Connecticut.
Then I went to a junior in high school over in
Unionville, Connecticut.

MOVE TO FARMINGTON,
CONNECTICUT, 1922

I don't really know why Father moved from the farm down
to Farmington, Connecticut, other than my brother
Charles worked at a place called Hillstead for a Mrs.
Riddle down there in the town of Farmington. Whether
he wrote to Dad and encouraged him to come because
there was work for him to do I don't recall, but I know
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we moved and that Father and M L er _a a
sold all of their furniture. I now e
see some of the things that had been part
sold that way out on our front lawn. But
move it all down to Connecticut. So we moved down a
lived next door to my brother Charles and his wife a
two boys in a little duplex house on Garden Street i
Farmington. Father went to work, I don't recall who e
worked for, but he worked in a greenhouse there.

I went to school in the high school of the next town f
Unionville, Connecticut. I used to have to walk about
a mile to the trolleys that ran from the city of
Hartford to Unionville, and we children would take this
trolley over and I suppose the town had to pay for tha
because there was no other means of transportation
between the two towns for the school children. And
there was a school in the town of Farmington where my
younger brothers and sisters went, but the high schoo
was in Unionville.

I had lots of fun going to that Unionville school, I
was a junior there and it was quite a good school for
those days and I made lots of friends and I remember
being in a play there and inviting the missionaries to
come and the whole family to see me in this play. A
lady in the town loaned me a black cape--a short cape.
And I know in the scene I was to be in I had to shed
some tears. Well I was able to shed the tears because
I mislaid the cape that I was to wear and I was so
upset that I'd lost this ladies' cape that I was real y
upset when I had to take my part in the play
[laughter]. Then we had a dance afterwards. I remember
the missionaries sitting up in the balconey watching
and wishing they could dance with us. I remember going
to the junior prom there and I made my dress. I was
quite proud of my dress, but still it didn't quite
compare to frien~s of mine who had ready-made dresses
covered with ruffles and lace. Mine was just a simple
plain dress. Sometimes we used to walk home from
school instead of taking the trolley because I wanted
to stay after school for something and wou~d miss the
trolley. That was at least four miles to walk and
carry our books. I think kids today would think that
was something to have to walk that far.

S. Do you think things were kind of at a slower pace then?
So you didn't mind.

M. Yes. You didn't think about it because you didn't have
this other means of transportation. In the summer
there I went to work for a Mrs. Waters, whose husband
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worked for one of the insurance companies, in Hartford,
Connecticut. He was an executive there. They had a
lovely home, three floors. And I earned $10 a week and
used to clean three and four bathrooms in that house
and take care of vacuuming and getting down on my hands
and knees and scrubbing the white boards in the kitchen
floor. Also this lady had lots of silverware that I
had to clean. We went to the beach in the summer.
They had a relative who had a big cottage at Green
Harbor, Massachusetts. I was privileged to go with
them which was really a treat to go down there only I
was so shy and so green about so many things in their
world, that was different from the way I had been
reared in a big family. Their social life was quite
different. I had to wait table and I ate in the
kitchen. The lady had a buzzer under her foot under
the rug that she would push for me when she wanted me
to come in and change the service at the table and so
forth. She asked me to go out and burn some things in
the incinerator and for the life of me I didn't know
what an incinerator was [laughter]. I had to ask.

My father used to come in the evenings and clip their
hedges and he'd earn a little extra money taking care
of peoples' hedges and flower gardens. Then Dad after
he worked in the greenhouse there finally got a
position with a Mrs. Thompson in the town and he had
charge of her big estate. This was more in his line
and something he really loved doing. Then he had a
little house to live in right on the grounds.

We moved from Farmington into the city of Hartford
[after Dad had worked a year at the greenhouse] and
lived at III Whitmore Street where I was later married
in the house. Then instead of completing my high
school, I got a job in Connecticut General Life
Insurance Company and I really ran errands and did
filing and that .sort of thing. After I was there for
awhile I did work up to approving loans. This was
quite something for a country girl to come down here
and work in the city of Hartford. I know the night we
arrived in Hartford from Vermont I thought I'd never
heard so much noise. It is so quiet in the hills and
to come out of the station down there and stand waiting
for a trolley to take us to the town of Farmington--I
thought I didn't like it. But you grow to like the
city.

Oh I went to work at Connecticut General and I earned
the princely sum of $50 a month. I used to go down and
cash a check every two weeks for $25, and by the time I
left Connecticut General they had raised me to $80 a
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month. I didn't work there very long because I was
married when I was twenty and I must have been eighteen
when I started. I think I worked 2 1/2 years at
Connecticut General. They moved from Pearl Street to
their new office building they built near the capitol
and I worked in there. I used to walk to work, I
rarely took the bus because I didn't feel I could
afford it.

We always walked to church most of us did. We met in
different halls and then too I used to stay down at a
Sister Twist's home. She had an apartment right in the
center of town, one of the old apartment buildings
there, and Father or Mother would come down to a
meeting at her home--we used to have cottage meetings
in the homes and study the Book of Mormon and different
books. I remember my sister Olive was married in the
hall there after Bob and I were married of course and I
went down and I was in her wedding party. You have
pictures of Bob and I standing there holding Shirley.
Of course Mother's health wasn't good while we were
there at 111 Whitmore Street. They found that she had
the diabetes and of course we'd known that for some
years but her health became worse. She was
hospitalized while we were there. I know Father
learned to give her the insulin shots.

COURTSHIP AND MARRIAGE

When we lived at 111 Whitmore Street we used to go to
church in Hartford and meet in a hall--a very small
hall. There weren't very many of us there and Bob
Fales, whom I had met in my high school years in South
Royalton, wrote me because he got my address from a
school girl chum and found I was living down in
Hartford. So he wrote me there and said he was going
to Bay Path Business College in Springfield,
Massachusetts. In that way he started to come down to
see me in Hartford and I would take him to church with
me every Sunday and he would come down on the bus to
visit me. That's how we met again and finally decided
to be married.

We were going to wait three years but it ended up we
didn't wait three years. A Brother Peterson who was
here on a six months mission (many times they had older
men come out on missions then for only six months) but
it was a Brother Larson with him and this Brother
Peterson whom Bob really liked. He was a very nice
missionary--fine man, baptized Bob on my birthday on
April 18, 1926, and then we were married the following
August 2 in my parents' home. We were married by Henry
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D. Taylor, who is now Assistant to the Twelve. He was
on a mission and he was transferred to the Hartford
area down from the Brooklyn area which was the mission
headquarters at that time on Gates Avenue in Brooklyn.
We wrote (I had forgotten this until Henry D. Taylor
carne here to one of our stake conferences and he
reminded Bob that we wrote and asked if he could come
and marry us) and he was given the privilege of coming
back to Hartford and to marry us even though he wasn't
much older than we. We were the first couple that he
ever married.

He remembers it and when we went out to Salt Lake for
our son Cliff's wedding, Henry D. Taylor married Cliff
and Elaine [22 June 1962]. When we walked in we hadn't
seen him since he married us all those years ago and he
jumped up and came over and grabbed our arm and said
"Hello, Bob and Mabel." And we just thought that was
wonderful for a man in his position to do this after
all these years. So it really was a thrill for us to
meet him again. And then when he came to our stake
conference I told you out of the blue how he called on
me to speak and he whispered to George Robison, our
stake president, and said that "He'd like to hear from
Mabel Fales." So George Robison said, "While Sister
Fales collects her thoughts we will sing 'We thank Thee
oh God for a Prophet. '" I sang the first verse and
they began to look around and I think they thought I
wasn't going to go up there and speak, but when I did
go on the stand, Henry D. Taylor stood up and shook my
hand and said "That's what you get for knowing me."
When he got up to speak after I did he said "Well, how
wonderful that Sister Fales could get up and speak to
us with such poise." That really made me feel good.
Because some people it really throws them when we call
them like that. And of course the thing that I could
tell them was the reason that he had called on me was
because he had known me and married us and so forth and
I'm sure that he wanted to know whether I still had a
testimony of the gospel which I could assure him that I
did.

Well, Bob and I were married on August 2, 1926. We
took our Mother and Dad Fales' car to go on our wedding
trip and I think that was awfully good of them as I
think of it. That was really something for them to let
us take their car. Bob went up and got it because he
hadn't driven very much. I know we headed for Boston
area and we got to where we could see Boston and we
veered off to avoid the city because it was really
quite something to think of driving then. So we headed
up towards Maine and we spent one night there. We
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didn't have any money really--I think we had $30 saved
and we couldnt' afford to go anywhere so we spent two
nights sleeping in the car. So then we headed over to
his home and we spent the rest of our honeymoon staying
at Mother and Dad Fales in Wilder, Vermont. We had a
wonderful time because we could take the car after we
went up to Grandma and Grandpa Fales' place and go up
to the White Mountains.

Then we came back down to Springfield and we lived at
256 White Street in Springfield and Bob worked for the
Eastern States Farmers Exchange which was located on
Lyman Street down near the station in Springfield. He
used to walk to work every day all through the winter
when it was so cold and he carried his lunch in a bag.
He would go in a drugstore about halfway there and get
warmed up and then finish it. We lived on the second
floor in a two family house and our income wasn't very
great and we always walked to our church meetings way
down the center of Springfield in an old hall that we
had there. It wasn't too clean and it wasn't the best
place but we used to have some good times there and
have wonderful meetings just the same. Brother and
Sister Naylor lived not too far from us and oh we were
so thrilled when we'd walk to a meeting and they'd have
their car there and give us a ride home.

I remember missionaries coming to our house and asking
me, and here I was such a young girl, asking me if I
would head up the Relief Society, which I knew very
little about and which was not organized here then like
it is today anywhere near. We had the Relief Society
Magazine and lessons somewhat in it. So we started
having it and we'd meet in different homes--have
cottage meetings. The priesthood would also meet and
sometimes they'd be in our meetings with us you see or
they'd go in the kitchen and hold a little meeting.
Then we'd have our social functions together.

Shirley was born, we'd been married about a year and a
half when Shirley was born [February 7th], and I
remembe~ we couldn't pay the bill for the doctor. It
was $50 at the time for your doctor and I remember the
girls at the office said that Bob came in and said
"Well she's all paid for. We finally got that bill
paid."

S. You were telling me yesterday in the car about how your
mother died. Maybe you could talk about that.

M. Shirley was just born in February, and my mother was
not well and had not been well for years. She came to
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visit us in the spring, April or May, and spent a night
or two at our house. And I remember saying to Bob how
ill Mother really was even though she didn't look it
because she always had high color in her cheeks. I
remember my landlady living upstairs came down to meet
her and she said "Oh, your mother looks so nice with
her pink cheeks." But she was not well. I felt so
bad for Mother at the time. It wasn't long after that
Father called in June, he called the very first part of
June and said that Mother was very ill. Her blood
pressure had shot up very, very high and the doctor had
come in and given her some medication that had taken it
down too suddenly and she hadn't rallied. She never
did. They called a nurse in and some of my brothers
and sisters came. I took the baby, Shirley, on the bus
and went down to be there with Mother and Dad.

I remember walking into the room and Mother with pride
in her voice saying "And this is the baby's Mother." I
held the baby over close to her and she kissed
Shirley's feet. I don't remember whether it was that
night or the following night that Mother passed away
while we were sitting eating our supper at the kitchen
table. And I always remember what my father said
afterwards as we stood around the bed and Mmother was
gone he said "Don't reproach yourself for anything you
may have done or said because Mother and I understand
that was youth." And I always thought that was a
wonderful thing for him to say.

I think another thing I remember that next morning I
shall always remember hearing my father cry. I could
hear him in the bathroom and he came out and he said
"As I woke this morning I remembered how many mornings
Mother and I had lain here in the bed and listened to
the birds in the apple tree [crying]. These things
really impressed me so of the memories that we cherish.
Mother's funeral was held right in our living room. I
remember missionaries who conducted the meeting and
spoke too and they sang "Oh My Father" and "Jesus Lover
of my Soul" I think they sang at that time--a quartet.
I remember sitting on the stairs. There wasn't too
much room, the house was quite small and quite a few of
the Saints came and I sat around the corner on the
stairs during the funeral service.

They did ask me, the undertakers, who took Mother in
the bedroom to prepare her, if I could come in and
arrange her hair and show them how her hair was done.
I've always felt kind of bad that I didn't go in, but I
just couldn't. It was too hard to do. I just couldn't
go in and arrange my mothers hair. And I know Father
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said, "Should we bury Mother with her wedding ring on?"
He took it off her finger because he thought maybe one
of the girls might like to have it or he might like to
keep it, but he said it didn't look right and he put
it back on. I know this was a great expense as
funerals are and I know Mrs. Thompson was so nice to my
father at this time and she gave him $300, which was
such a big help to him. I couldn't go to Vermont where
she was buried. The rest of the family went, but
Shirley was such a tiny baby, and they all went except
me and I stayed there with Bob and the baby at the
house. After Mother's death Father stayed there, I
think my brother Jack and his wife, Elna, lived with
him for awhile.

Then Father later started visiting different members of
his family and he traveled and spent the winters in
Arizona and California and he did much temple work. He
worked in Arizona around the temple grounds during the
day and did night sessions. In California he was up in
the San Fernando Valley area where he worked one year
in the vineyards. He said he learned a great deal
about the pruning of grapes that he had never learned
before.

After living at 256 White Street until Shirley was
about oh three, I think, we moved to the next street,
Pasadena Street, to a better two family house. Shirley
started school, kindergarten, at the White Street
school there, and then inasmuch as the Farmers Exchange
office had been moved to West Springfield, we decided
we would move over to be near that. At that time we
did own a car. We got a car when Shirley was about 14
or 15 months old. Boy that was really something. So
we moved to West Springfield, renting a house on
Talcott Avenue, a small house, until Clifford was born
and we needed another bedroom so we swapped houses with
our landlord, a Mr. Carty and moved into a two story
house where we had three bedrooms.

We liked the house so well and felt so much at home in
it that we asked if we could buy it. We purchased the
house for about $4400. We've always loved the house
and felt so much at home in it. We continued of course
going to our meetings over in Springfield at 20 Maple
Street. We met in a hall that was really a doctor's
building and there were many offices for doctors. They
had shelves of books and it was sort of like a library
and all the classroom we had was a little narrow,
almost a hallway, for one room and otherwise we met in
the main hall. I think that this was the time when Bob
was branch president. He was a couple of times branch
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president. We used to plan all the socials, with the
missionaries help. From the 20 Maple Street hall, we
moved to 120 Maple Street, which you remember going to.
The old Pratt Estate was bought by the church for about
$6000. There we really began to enjoy a fuller
organization of the church with the activities, the
MIA, Relief Society, and so forth--having our own
building. In fact we really had a beautiful Relief
Society room with a fireplace and even our own bathroom
and wonderful storage space.

S. You'll have to tell about your experience with the
Relief Society bathroom when Joseph Fielding Smith was
there.

M. That was when we were having a conference and one
bathroom was assigned for the men as well as one for
the ladies. It was a complete bathroom each with a
bathtub. Well, they didn't mark the doors and so
Joseph Fielding Smith, wandering around on the second
floor, opened the door where I was standing before a
full length mirror adjusting my slip. He walked in and
he said "Oh pardon me," and turned to the right instead
of going out he walked into the closet [laughter]. The
poor man was so embarrassed. I was always one whq had
a lot of these embarrassing experiences. I also
remember Joseph Fielding Smith, and his wife Jessie
Evans, sang together at that meeting. Of course her
famous song that she sang was "He that hath Clean Hands
and a Pure Heart."

The first time we went to be sealed in the Logan Temple
[26 July 1949] the hall was crowded where they held
their service. When you went in they always held a
special service before you went through your session.
They had a group of girls sing that song, a sextet, and
each of those girls had been married in the temple and
this was the last girl in the group to be married and a
whole group had corne to go through with her and they
sang "He that hath Clean Hands and a Pure Heart."
Because it was crowded Bob and I had been asked to sit
up on the stand over to one side. Oh I just felt so,
well, like I wasn't worthy to go through after hearing
that beautiful song sung. And it touched me so and I'm
like one of those, like Brother Faust says he can cry
at the dedication of a supermarket. I'm one of those
kinds. But this was really wonderful.

TO BE CONTINUED
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